Montpelier Notes, An occasional email for Pownal and Woodford residents. If you would prefer not to receive these notes please reply to botzow@sover.net and I'll remove you from the list. If you would like to be added please let me know. I do not give your email address to others. --Bill Botzow 



May 3, 2009

Hello All,

I enjoyed the first Sunday of the month breakfast at the Legion this morning. It was the last one until fall, though there will be plenty of Legion events over the summer. Keep an eye on the message board when you’re passing by. Yesterday was Greenup Day. I was out of town yesterday because of a family memorial service. Coming home last night the roads looked a lot better but there is still more to be done to keep our town looking good. Let’s make sure litter doesn’t get there in the first place and let’s pick it up when we see it. 

In Montpelier we worked late Friday night keeping bills moving through the process and trying to fill the new 40 million hole we need to find in the budget because of last week’s revenue downgrade. Today’s Rutland Herald has a good story giving an overview on the budget process as of last Friday. Here’s a link to the article. http://www.rutlandherald.com/article/20090502/NEWS04/905020345/1004/NEWS03 

The House, the Senate and the Governor have different positions on cuts and revenues. It is important to remember that the legislature has already cut about 100 million and used federal ARRA money (American Recovery and Reinvestment Act) to fill holes. All possibilities are on the table and none of them are pain free. Everybody will have to compromise to find a solution. 

Many of you have written me or called about the proposed satellite tv tax. Thank you for your calls. I have made sure the Chair of the House Ways and Means Committee and other committee members are aware of your concerns. This proposal is a Senate proposal and was not part of the bill the House sent over. In my conversations with Senators I’ve heard that it is there along with many other ideas because they thought all possibilities should be on the table at this point.

The revenue situation is extremely difficult and all the least painful cuts have been made. Hardest of all, next year looks worse. We need to be fiscally prudent, but not make choices that will make things even worse in coming years. Please continue to let me know if you have particular concerns. The situation changes daily and I’m happy to talk to you in more detail about what is being considered.

As we deal with the budget, legislation continues to move through the House. Most of the bills we see on the floor of the House for debate are Senate bills that have now been reviewed by House Committees and agreed to or changed. Here’s what we worked on last week. 

S. 69 An act relating to digital campaign finance filings

This Senate bill proposes allowing the Secretary of State to implement a system of filing campaign finance reports electronically instead of through the mail. The House sent the bill back to the Senate and proposed to first require a thorough report from the Secretary of State on the subject considering its design, costs and a timeline for introduction. 

S. 94 An act relating to licensing state forestland for maple sugar production

The House having passed a similar bill earlier, returned the bill to the Senate with further amendments. The issue with this bill is the amount of land that would be set aside for sugaring as forest products interests raised concerns that tapping maples can mar the wood. They want to see that suitable amounts of state forestland are also available for quality saw logs. 

S. 96 An act relating to unclaimed property

This bill dealt with issues related to unclaimed property valued at $100.00 or less. The bill sets a time limitation of ten years for smaller amounts of money. Unclaimed amounts of money go to the higher education trust fund. 

J.R.H. 25 Joint resolution relating to public decorum at proceedings related to the current and future operations of the Vermont Yankee nuclear power plant in Vernon

This resolution conveyed the legislature’s intent that public proceedings be conducted in a manner that is fair to all parties and that decorum is observed at all times.  Hearings on contentious issues can and have been disrupted. Because of some incidents at recent proceedings the legislature felt it was necessary to weigh in and emphasize that actions at meetings are properly respectful of all points of view. 

Resolutions are an important part of the legislature’s business and though they do not carry the force of law, they can be helpful to public processes. Here is a resolution concerning disabilities we passed this week. I was a cosponsor. 

H.R. 17 House resolution designating the third week in October of 2009 as disability history week

Whereas, according to the U.S. Census, one in five Vermonters has a disability, and disability experience is a significant part of the of the personal and social lives of these Vermonters and their families, and

Whereas, while disability rates are declining in older adults, they are increasing among younger Vermonters, and the overall number of individuals with disabilities living in the community is increasing, and

Whereas, Vermont citizens and the general assembly share a proud history of promoting equal rights and opportunities for individuals with disabilities in education, employment, and community life, and

Whereas, Vermont remains committed to ensuring that persons with disabilities benefit equally from the values of freedom and unity that underlie our state’s laws and constitution, and

Whereas, the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 is founded on four principles—inclusion, full participation, economic self-sufficiency, and equality of opportunity for all people with disabilities, and

Whereas, to ensure the full inclusion of people with disabilities into society, it is necessary to expand public knowledge, awareness, and understanding of the history of disabilities and the disability rights, deaf culture, independent living, and self-advocacy movements and of disability as a natural part of the human experience, and

Whereas, it is desirable that Vermont’s public elementary, secondary, and postsecondary educational institutions promote activities that provide education, awareness, and understanding regarding people with disabilities through their curriculum offerings, assemblies, and other activities, and

Whereas, cooperation between educational institutions and community based organizations as a way to promote equality of opportunity and full participation of individuals with disabilities in the social, educational, economic, and political life of our communities should be encouraged and promoted throughout the state, now therefore be it

Resolved by the House of Representatives:

That this legislative body designates the third week in October as disability history week in Vermont, and be it further 

Resolved: That the Clerk of the House be directed to send a copy of this resolution to the Vermont Coalition for Disability Rights in Montpelier.

H. 75 An act relating to interim budget and appropriation adjustments

This bill dealt with actions that could be taken by the Governor and by the Joint Fiscal Committee to adjust the budget when the legislature is not in session. By law, the Governor can make cuts of up to one percent of the budget. The Joint Fiscal Committee which consists of the chairs of the main money committees and appointees of the Speaker and the Senate President Pro Tem and by law includes members of other parties can make further adjustments. This bill set a limit on the allowable size of a budget adjustment without calling the legislature back into session. After a great deal of discussion over a five or a three percent trigger, the legislature settled on four percent. The decisions relate only to expenditures. If raising revenues was contemplated, the whole legislature would have to come back and vote. On a roll call vote the bill passed 121 to 11 and I voted yes. 

S. 42 An act relating to the Department of Banking, Insurance, Securities, and Health Care Administration 
This bill is an example of an annual housekeeping bill. Because of changes in federal law and other external developments, we make changes every year to state policy in state agencies. The bills are brought to the legislature by the agencies and departments as a basis for discussion. They are usually not controversial and this year’s bill after thorough review by the House Commerce and Ways and Means Committees as well as the Senate Finance Committee passed on a voice vote. The review is important though. For example, this year the administration suggested raising a fee related to Captive Insurance companies by two percent. After hearing testimony that was reduced to a one percent raise because the fund looked healthy enough going forward. If it were too healthy it would be subject to raids for other purposes. 

H. 125 An act relating to farm-fresh milk

The House debated at length this bill concerning the sale of raw (unpasteurized milk) at the farm. Here are the findings in the bill. 

FINDINGS

(a) Vermont farmers who currently sell unpasteurized (raw) milk directly to consumers operate in a largely unregulated environment that fails to address a full range of food safety issues, and in which restricted supply is the primary method of addressing food safety concerns.

(b) There are widely divergent views on unpasteurized milk’s benefits and risks.

(c) Vermont’s current unpasteurized milk law also limits economic development opportunities. Farmers sell their unpasteurized milk for $5.00 to $10.00 per gallon, which represents an economic opportunity.

(d) The purpose of this act is to allow farmers to sell larger quantities of unpasteurized milk while at the same time creating new sanitary production, marketing, and consumer education standards.

I have been concerned about the amount of raw milk that can be sold at the farm and the way this bill was originally written, it would have greatly expanded the allowed quantity with very little oversight by the Agency of Agriculture. As the bill progressed in the committee, it became a good bill because it greatly improved current law by providing reasonable protections to public health and safety while allowing farmers to take advantage of a niche market. The bill passed on a roll call vote 96 to 40 and I voted yes. There were a number of amendments also with roll call votes on the bill. One would seem to have put more regulations on the smallest producers but it also loosened up the requirement for laboratories testing the milk to report directly to the Agriculture Agency so I did not support that amendment which failed 53 to 73. Another amendment would have mandated by the legislature that the Vermont Seal of Quality not be allowed for unpasteurized milk. Currently the Department of Agriculture controls the Seal of Quality through a stringent application process with clear rules that would not allow the seal to be offered to raw milk. Because that process is in place and because I think the legislature should respect that process in this as well as other instances and should reserve its role to policy, I did not support the amendment which failed 56 to 67. Also, it was noted that sellers will not be advertising. These are at the farm sales or by delivery to the customer under reasonably strict safeguards. 

S. 129 An act relating to containing health care costs by decreasing variability in health care spending and utilization

The main purpose of this bill is to take a look at our health care system and understand why the cost in procedures varies so much. The bill says, “The commissioner of banking, insurance, securities, and health care administration shall analyze variations in the use of health care provided both by hospitals and by physicians treating Vermont residents as measured across the appropriate geographic unit or units.”  Also it says, “The purpose of the analysis is to identify treatments or procedures for which the utilization rate varies significantly among geographic regions within Vermont, where the utilization rates are changing faster in one geographic region than another, to determine the reasons for the variations and changes in utilization, and to recommend solutions to contain health care costs by appropriately reducing variation, including by promoting the use of equally or more effective, lower-cost treatments and therapies provided by all health care professionals licensed in the state. The commissioner may examine the utilization rates of comparable, out-of-state hospitals or entities and regions if necessary to complete this analysis.” Some of the health procedures that will be studied are cataract surgery, joint replacement, back surgery and elective cardiac and vascular procedures.

S. 2 An act relating to offenders with a mental illness or other functional impairment

This bill dealt with the treatment of inmates. It makes an important distinction between two terms, functional impairment and mental illness or disorder. The bill says:

“Serious functional impairment” means: a substantial disorder of thought, mood, perception, orientation, or memory, any of as diagnosed by a qualified mental health professional, which grossly substantially impairs judgment, behavior, capacity to recognize reality, or ability to meet the ordinary demands of life and which substantially impairs the ability to function within the correctional setting; or a developmental disability, traumatic brain injury or other organic brain disorder, or various forms of dementia or other neurological disorders, as diagnosed by a qualified mental health professional, which substantially impairs the ability to function in the correctional setting.

 “Mental illness or disorder” means a condition that falls under any Axis I diagnostic categories or the following Axis II diagnostic categories as listed in the American Psychiatric Association’s Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders DSM-IV-TR Fourth Edition (Text Revision), as updated from time to time: borderline personality disorder, histrionic personality disorder, mental retardation, obsessive-compulsive personality disorder, paranoid personality disorder, schizoid personality disorder, or schizotypal personality disorder.”

The bill also makes sure that there is an initial survey “which shall be trauma-informed, to identify whether an inmate has immediate treatment needs or is in need of further evaluation.” The bill passed on a voice vote.

H. 222 An act relating to senior protection and financial services

We worked in my House Commerce Committee on this bill to balance the needs of people to sometimes sell their life insurance policies if they need to and the need to stop the fraudulent practice called STOLI or Stranger Originated Life Insurance. This relatively new scam involves strangers basically betting on the length of time a person with a terminal illness might live. This is happening all over the country and while the US Congress is looking at the issue, many states are taking action at the advice and guidance of the National Council of Insurance Legislators and others. The bill also proposes needed regulation on reverse mortgages loans which are increasing and makes sure a person undertaking a reverse mortgage loan receives financial counseling. A reverse mortgage is defined as: 

(A) a loan wherein the committed principal amount is secured by a mortgage on residential property owned by the borrower;

(B) is due upon sale of the property securing the loan or upon the death of the last surviving borrower or upon the borrower terminating use of the real property as a principal residence or upon the borrower’s default;

(C) provides cash advances to the borrower based upon the equity or the value in the borrower’s owner-occupied principal residence; and

(D) requires no payment of principal or interest until the entire loan becomes due and payable.

H. 240 An act relating to no-net-loss of state hunting lands

This bill passed on a voice vote. It makes sure that if the state, “In acquiring, exchanging, divesting, or leasing land or regulating the taking of wild animals or fish, the secretary and the board shall ensure, to the greatest extent possible, that there is no-net-loss of acreage available for hunting and fishing on lands and waters under the secretary’s jurisdiction.”

S. 47 An act relating to salvage yards

This bill improves and better defines responsibilities for the operation, regulation and management of salvage yards in Vermont. It better defines local and state responsibilities and processes. Here are the findings in the bill. 

The general assembly finds and declares that:

(1) Salvage yards provide an important and valuable service in Vermont that should be encouraged to continue;

(2) Automobile salvage yards are the leading recycling industry in the United States and are responsible for recycling between 75 percent and 85 percent of the material content of end of life vehicles.

(3) The role of salvage yards in recycling material is an important factor in natural resource conservation and solid waste management in Vermont.

(4) Poorly operated salvage yards, however, have the potential to significantly impact and contaminate the natural resources of Vermont.

(5) The state’s regulatory authority over salvage yards should be transferred to the agency of natural resources in order to improve compliance by salvage yards with the relevant state and federal environmental requirements.

If you would like to read any of the bills I write about just go to this web page and enter the bill number. http://www.leg.state.vt.us/database/status/status.cfm . If you have questions or need more information please let me know. 

This coming week will be a long one in Montpelier as we work to wrap up the session. Resolving the budget will be the most challenging issue as it also impacts other major bills such as the transportation, capital, energy and economic development bills. Many other pieces of legislation need to be resolved too. This week we will be working Monday and possibly Saturday. I’m looking forward to being home when we are done. Spring is beautiful here and it is a pleasure to see gardens planted and people outside working and enjoying themselves. I hope you have a very good week. 

Stay in touch, 

Bill 

Rep. Bill Botzow                                                                                   

1225 South Stream Road

Bennington, VT 05201 
802 447-7717 

botzow@sover.net
115 State Street 
State House 
Montpelier, VT 05633-5201 
Tel: 1-800-322-5616 (VT only) 
Fax: 802 828-2424 
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